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CITY OF CENTERTON

SPECIAL

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

                                     APRIL 30, 2019
The Special City Council Meeting was called to order by Mayor, Bill Edwards at 7:00 p.m. Those Present and answering roll call were Mayor Bill Edwards, Misty Elam, Keith Higginbotham, Robin Reed, Josie Reed and Darren Warren. Wayne Low was absent. Those present and not answering role call were City Clerk Todd Wright, City Attorney Brian Rabal, Financial Director Pam Grant, Director of Public Works Rick Hudson and Police Lieutenant Anthony Keck.
(1) Update Council on Pending Complaints -
Mayor Edwards addressed the Council, stating that there were some pending Police Officer complaints that were sent to the City Council. He said we do intend to take care of them. He briefly addressed each complaint, stating that these are pending personnel matters and so he did not want to give out the details. 
He said that he actually met with the officer in Complaint #1. Edwards did say that his intent was to let the Police Department handle these complaints, and did not expect the current situation to last over 11 months. Edwards said that he asked the officer from Complaint #2 to wait until the investigation was complete. He said he sent Complaint #3 to the Arkansas Municipal League for review, and received the response that “nothing stands out in this complaint”. Edwards said the back side of this complaint requested that “this complaint be kept confidential, and not be shared with other Centerton Officers, or the person named in the complaint, unless an outside agency investigates this”. Edwards said outside investigations do not usually look at personnel or policy issues; we would handle those in-house, normally with our CID officers. He said he again asked the officer to wait until the investigation was complete, and the officer agreed. Edwards said Complaint #4 stated “the last 3 complaints were filed with Mayor Bill Edwards, who requested that I wait to address these complaints until the investigation was over. I reluctantly agreed to wait until the investigation was over”, “I want some immediate action”. Edwards said he had a Council Member make available a recording of a meeting that was part of this complaint. He said he met with the officer and listened to the recording. He said a complaint that was mentioned in the recording asked “Please note that I do not wish for this e-mail to be forwarded to any other parties involved, media outlets, social media accounts, etc.” Edwards said he was trying to respect that. He said this complaint named several officers named, and he believes the Police Department needs to work with this complaint. 

Mayor Edwards said that Lieutenant Keck has done a really good job of trying to keep the morale high at the PD, and the Mayor and Financial Director have offered to assist him. He said we are trying to work together, and our turnover is very low. He said usually in situations like this, people leave. 
The last complaint Mayor Edwards addressed was from the October 2018 City Council Meeting. He said he received a list of concerns, after which he e-mailed the officers reminding them of policies that are in effect for the City and the Police Department. He also forwarded the e-mail to the Council, including the fact that he had spoken to the Municipal League, and sent them the Minutes and the Audio Recording of the meeting. He said their recommendation was to make this the first order of business, as soon as the Chief situation was completed. He said he also had the Employment Attorney review this, and she has the complaints. Edwards apologized for not putting a stop to the actions at that meeting.
No Action was taken by Council.
(2) Approve Hiring of Human Resources Coordinator - Mayor Edwards addressed the City Council, stating that he had reached out them, stating that he would like to advertise for a Human Resources Person. He said Financial Director Pam Grant has come up with a Job Description for a Human Resources Coordinator. He said the job description has been posted on the City Website, and asked the Council for their approval for this position, with a starting salary of $17.00-$19.00/hour. There was discussion about where to place this person. It was mentioned that the Fire Department has offered office space until the New City Hall is built. Edwards asked for a hiring deadline of 5/15/19.
. 
Keith Higginbotham made a motion to Approve the Full-Time position of Human Resource Coordinator, with a starting salary of $17.00- $19.00/Hour, with a 2nd from Darren Warren. All Council members voted in favor and the motion carried.
(3) Review 2017 Legislative Audit – 
Mayor Edwards addressed the City Council, reading the following letter from Special Prosecuting Attorney Jack McQuary, to Judge Robin Green, concerning his decision concerning certain actions by Centerton Police Officers. Edwards said this letter has already been made available to the Media.
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SPECIAL PROSECUTING ATTORNEY

STATE OF ARKANSAS
PHONE (501) 682-3671 . SUITE 750
FAX (501) 682-5004 323 leg&EQR A?{T;;Ez%’f
jsmequary@hotmail.com . ' . LITTLE
The Honorable Robin Green April 19,2019
102 Northeast A Street

Bentonville, Arkansas 72712
Re: File decision concerning certain actions by Centerton Police Officers

Judge Green,

Please accept this letter as my official findings concerning the investigation
into the possible criminal actions by members of the Centerton Police Department.
This investigation was performed using the Arkansas State Police Special
Investigations Unit, primarily Special Agent Robert Middleton. The investigation

was thorough and professionally performed.

1. It is my opinion that there is no evidence of criminal action associated with the
Chief of Police exchanging tires from a new vehicle he had just purchased
with used tires from a city owned vehicle. This opinion is based upon the tires
given over by the Chief have a much higher value than the tires taken. It is my
opinion that the Chief should have run this by the City Council before doing
this.

2. The use of City Credit Cards did not show any thefts by Chief Harper or
Captain Arthur, however, Centerton probably needs new policies concerning
the use and reimbursements of credit cards to protect the use of cards, “points”

gained by use of private cards with reimbursement, etc.




[image: image3.png]3. The misuse of Federal funds in the Selective Traffic Enforcement Projects
(STEP) involved Centerton P.D. receiving federal funds for officers working
overtime concerning different highway safety projects. According to an audit,
$14,606.00 was paid in overtime to the Chief and Captain Harper. In
accordance with the Federal guidelines concerning STEP, the funds used must
be in accordance with the local policy concerning overtime. At the time of
initiation of the program no salary employees for the Police Department,
specifically a Chief or Captain, were eligible for overtime and or
compensatory time. The investigation, however, revealed that the City later
authorized the Chief and Captain to work over-time on these projects, which
may be in violation of the Federal guidelines and the City will have to
communicate with the Federal. As such, I cannot file criminal charges against
either the Chief or Captain concerning these funds. This matter is being

referred to Federal authorities concerning these funds.

Please note that this will conclude my commission as Special Prosecutor for

the 19th West Judicial District concerning this matter.

State of Arkansas

Cc: Honorable Nathaniel Smith
Special Agent Robert Middleton, A.S.P.
Honorable Brian Rabal




Mayor Edwards presented and addressed the letter from the Legislative Joint Auditing Committee. The responses from Chief Harper and Captain Arthur, from their Attorney’s, were provided at the start of the meeting.
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Mayor Edwards responded to the Legislative Audit Findings as follows:
1. STEP- Mayor Edwards said that Chief Harper came to himself and Financial Director Pam Grant, stating that he spoke to the State and was told that they could work the overtime. Edwards said he approved the overtime based on the Chief telling him the State said it was okay. He said Pam Grant did ask for documentation from the Chief, but none was provided. Edwards said we Self-Reported the STEP finding when it was brought to our attention. 
He said the City’s response to the Auditor is that, moving forward, we will not allow any overtime compensation to be earned by Salaried Employees, whether the City is being reimbursed or not. Mayor Edwards said he has reached out to the Federal Authorities in regard to this issue.

2. Credit Cards- Mayor Edwards stated that in the Prosecuting Attorney’s Report from January 2016 to May 2018, the majority of these expenditures are from the Chief. 
Chief Harper said the use of his personal credit card was only done when he either didn’t have a City card on him, or the City card was denied. He gave the example of paying for “Shop with a Cop” one year when the City card would not work. He said it was only done as a necessity.

Mayor Edwards said that he keeps an eye on Department Budgets, and Chief Harper always stayed within Budget. He said the City’s response to this finding was that in reviewing and updating Policies, Employee Reimbursements will be updated so that any City Purchases on Personal Accounts will need written approval from the Mayor, prior to the purchase, as well as any items shipped for City use will only be sent to a City address, and received by City Employees. He said we will also require Itemized Invoices for all purchases, and if the receipt is lost, the employee will be required to contact the place of business for a Reprinted Receipt. He said Per Diem Forms will be required for all travel, to be completed before travel.
Chief Harper stated that items purchased on Ebay were shipped To the address on the account, and then brought to the Police Department. He said there are items used in the Police vehicles, such as lighting, radios, radar guns, etc. that can be purchased cheaper on Ebay, Amazon, etc. He said all they need to do is get it certified. He said they were trying to stretch the Budget dollars as far as they possibly could. He said the use of Personal Cards has been going on for years, and there hasn’t always been City Cards for everybody.
City Clerk Todd Wright stated that what stood out to Legislative Audit and David Williams had was the amount of purchases on Personal Cards, as opposed to the City Cards. He said they noted that there was almost $18,000 spent on Personal Cards for City Purchases in 2016 and almost $15,000 in 2017, and that raised a Red Flag for them. Chief Harper said he never kept a record of those numbers, because it was a common practice. 
Mayor Edwards said there is now, and was in 2016, a daily spending limit on each City Card of $1000.00 per day, with a $5000.00 total limit, and all of the City Cards are that way. He said the $1000.00 daily limit was because any purchase over $1000.00 requires the Mayor’s Approval per the State. He said each Department head has a City Card. Edwards also stated that if a purchase larger than $1000.00 needs to be made, the limit can be increased for that purchase, with approval and a phone call from the Mayor or Financial Director.
Chief Harper said he turned in the same paperwork for any of the purchases on his Personal Card for reimbursement; no different than the documentation presented for purchases made on the City Card. 
City Attorney Brian Rabal said the concern was receiving “points” or ”benefits” for using a Personal Card. Todd Wright said that was the concern for Legislative Audit, in combination with the amount being spent, and was included in their report. He said they were unable to determine whether there were any “points” or “benefits” being earned. Wright said if you have a City Card that you can spend $1000.00 per day, which is their preferred method for purchase. 

3. Tires (Chief Harper) - Mayor Edwards said this was covered in the prosecutor’s Report and the Attorney Response. He said it would not happen again.

4. Tires and Remote Target Stand (Captain Arthur) - Mayor Edwards stated that a Council Resolution must support any employee’s financial interest in any contract or service agreement.
5. Vendor Purchase - Chief Harper said they were allowed to purchase items at a wholesale price, through a vendor who owns Hartland Sports. Darren Warren asked who Hartland Sports was. Captain Arthur said it used to be his Uncle by marriage. He said the company his Uncle gets the equipment from is Jerry’s Sporting Company, out of Lenexa, Ks. He said Hartland Sports was the FFL holder. He said Jerry’s Sporting Company are an Authorized retailer for our firearms and we would buy weapon parts from them. He said the intent was not malicious, but was to stretch dollars. Arthur said they had to have a charging document, because they could not turn over a 3rd-Party vendor receipt to the person who holds the account, and expect the City to pay it to a 3rd-Party vendor. He said he provided the original receipts to the City Auditor and the Arkansas State Police, to contrast his receipts to those of the 3rd-Party vendor. Mayor Edwards said the City will require a W-9 from all vendors that do business with the City.
6. Gun Safe -   Chief Harper said this claim is completely inaccurate and that the Gun Safe never left the Police Department. Mayor Edwards said we will request that personal property not be kept on City property. Harper said it is common practice to hold guns in safe-keeping. He said he did place his personal weapons to the PD when he moved into an apartment for a period of time. Robin Reed pointed out that not always have our officers been issued a City weapon. 
7. Police Department Donation Funds - Mayor Edwards said that Holiday parties will not be paid for by any City funds.

8. Bail Bond Payment - Mayor Edwards recognized that Chief Harper was trying to do the right thing by paying the Bail Bond. He said he notified the Council that the City reimbursed Harper, but there was not an official Council Vote. Edwards also said that the amount of the Bond should have come out of the Settlement. Edwards said any similar situation will have Council Approval.
9. Night Scope – Chief Harper said it was not uncommon to have optics installed on several officers’ personally-owned weapons. He said he uses this personal weapon for Departmental Use.  He said this particular scope was purchased after a specific incident that showed we had a need for it, to keep officers out of harm’s way.   
10. Uniform Expenses - Mayor Edwards stated that Chief Harper has budgeted for $600 of Uniform Expense per officer since he has been Chief, and budgeted quite a bit more in 2016, while they were trying to build a SWAT Team. Chief Harper said he has no control over that. He said it has never been arranged by the Centerton PD for Cruse or any other vendor to provide discounts to our employees. Captain Arthur stated that at that time, any officer could go into Cruse and purchase a firearm for State Bid price. He said it has been going on for years. Chief Harper said the other amounts are for equipment for the PD, and gave the 4 CID vests, and Officer Wilson’s boots, as examples. Arthur said that Cruse is aware of the limit. Mayor Edwards stated that we will as the Police Department to update their Policy Manual to reflect the details for Uniform Allowance per employee, and any charges over $600.00 will require Council approval.
11. Ammunition - Darren Warren questioned the Ammunition Inventory. Both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur responded with how many rounds are required for the number of officers we have and the amount of training that is done with multiple caliber weapons. It was also pointed out that 7000 rounds had been donated by Academy Sports. Mayor Edwards said that Lt. Keck has established an Ammunition Inventory Log to track all purchases. 
12. Ammunition, Weapons, and Gear Purchases and Records- Captain Arthur said he has never seen an Ammunition Record kept anywhere he has worked. Mayor Edwards stated that Lt. Keck established a Personnel Clothing and Equipment Record to track expenditures for each officer. Chief Harper said we had Weapon Inventory with serial numbers prior to this. He said each officer has an inventory of everything that they have. Lt. Keck said we are using the same form as the Dept. of Army. The Chief and Captain said this was being done prior to this time on Excel Spreadsheets.
Alderman Darren Warren pointed out that the Council was not provided a Report, but was provided Notes of the Findings from David Williams, by the City Attorney, in regard to his Special Investigation into the Police Department. The Notes are as follows:
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ATF - Short barreled riffles that the police department were buying parts for without
appropriate stamps.
o Ordered parts in January
o Applied for stamps and assembled April 30, 2013.
" Violation of Federal Law
= Harper and Arthur
e Arthur was putting the swat team together.
o Questions
» Will BATF do anything or if they don’t do we have an obligation to act
since they knowingly put these things together since it’s up to $10,000
fine and 10 years per rifle. 7 rifles. USC26 chapter 53
e Referred to auditors but unsure if there is anything city can do
about it.
Multiple reports that Arthur telling Harper it is ok to do stuff even though it was not.
List of things that were referred to auditors
o Guns taken out of state on hog hunt by Arthur and possibly Harper
o Step Grant
= Policy does not allow overtime therefore STEP grant’s policy does not
allow for same
= Since Harper and Arthur violated the policy we will have to pay restitution
in the amount of $18,931.66 (this includes SS matching and retirement
matching (loftli)
* We have reported to ASP and we don’t know where it is in the
investigation.
e Special investigator — Robert Milton — 501-618-8988.
o He has shared with the legislative audit.
* Harper and Arthur were actually overpaid in overtime
e Harper $7,208.66
e Arthur $7,397.30
*  Overtime worked was on about the same time as hunting trips and
Christmas.
» The amount paid to the officers appears to exceed the actual hours worked
e 65 instances where one or more hours more than the time worked.
e 42 instances where more than two hours more than the time
worked.
o Harper and Arthur averaged 3.4 more hours than the time
worked in 31 instances.
o Harper and Arthur did not fill out the actual daily
worksheets as is required by STEP.
o Arthur had 4 days with no stops in which he was paid for
the entire day. (Fraud)
o One officers time was double billed by Officer Keck.




[image: image10.png]o Time sheets did not match clock hours — time does not
match. — We don’t know if they were paid the correct
amount of if they put down the wrong time.

o In 4 instances officers were paid for step overtime but were
actually paid by the city.

= Reimbursement was never requested.

o 30 cases where digital reports were used in place of daily
worksheets.

» Daily worksheets were not approved by supervisor
as is required

= 17 worksheets were not prepared

=  Many not properly completed

e Used e-citation reports instead of daily
worksheets. These don’t have the same info
as is required

o Worksheets are not regularly submitted.

o Employees were paid step grant when they were on
vacations.

* Supplementation with normal pay (getting paid
overtime working step but did not actually work
overtime hours)

e Currently being looked at by the auditors.
= Potential to lose this and other federal grants.
o Tires
= Both Harper and Arthur sold tires to the city.
e Liability issue
e Code violation 14-42.107(b)1 — any time business with employee
must be approved by council

o Harper — city got more value than what was actually paid
for tires

o Arthur — we have no idea. — We paid him $200

= He used his own invoice.

o Target System
» Harper sold target system approx. $300 - $400 dollars
e Door prize or raffle
o We don’t know if he was there during the week as an

employee
* Allegedly acquired at class in which the city paid
for.

o Credit Card Purchases
* Reimbursements to Harper and Arthur for personal purchases on city
credit cards
e 2016 - $289 to both
e 2017 - $298 to both
e 2018 - $64 dollars




[image: image11.png]» City purchases Harper and Arthur for city purchases on personal credit
cards
o 2016-3$17973
e 2017 - $15,316
e 2018-3%1,727
o Are they getting miles, points, etc.?
o Inventories
s Police Department did not maintain appropriate inventories on fire arms,
explosive launchers and their munitions, ammunition, optics, radios or
information tech.
e National Police Standard — requires them to keep up adequate
inventory
o Inventory should be kept for fire arms, explosive launchers
etc.
=  Weapons were regularly traded for new weapons without the Mayor’s
approval.
= Officers going to pawn shops and Cabelas selling weapons.
e Ordinance NO. 95-22 does not permit the selling of weapons so
does city policy of 3.04.04. AR 15-54-302.
o On Cruz invoices
= What appears to be excessive amounts of ammo used
e 1050 round of Remington Accutip 223 - $641
e 2040 rounds of 308 ammo - $2,252
o Unlikely that they can justify shooting that much in
practice.

* Prosecutor contributed $7,500
» City received $10,000.00 from national police chief’s association
= $770 from other sources
e If prosecutor knew that $10,000.00 was received they would want
their $7,500.00 back
o Uniform allowance
= Not written city policy
» Average officer getting approximately $300 per year
= Harper had

o 2016-3%777
e 2017 -$133
o 2018-$284

o School Resource Officer was not timely billed.
o 2 toolboxes purchased for Chief Harper within 2 months of each other. 489 and
523 dollars and purchased act 988 funds.
o Sales tax
= Sales tax not paid on many invoices
o City is required to pay to the state
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" We have invoice but unable to ascertain if it is a real business
e No valid phone number
e Number on invoice registered with deceased individual
e Vender was not registered state of Arkansas
e Vender’s invoices matched those invoices that were submitted by
Capt. Arthur
o At least one invoice requested that payment not be mailed
but that it be picked up by Arthur.
" Checks invoiced

e Vender’s address is a single dwelling house outside of Tonitown.

o Gun Safe
* Purchased on 4-19-2017 for $363 shipping was $255 and sales tax was
$59.

s Used by Chief Harper at his home until he sold his home and moved into
his apartment then brought to Police Department.
o Weapons and Ammo purchases
s 3000 rounds purchased on consecutive days
e Appears to be invoice splitting for Mayor’s approval.
e Just under the allowed amount
o Harper purchased some on his own credit card and other on
the City card
o $899.97 each
o Invoice dates:
s February 24,2018 and
s  February 25,2018.
" Weapons and parts of weapons were charged to the ammo line item.
e Appears to be intentional
o They could buy them without having to charge the weapons
to the small tools line item.
" 14,000 rounds of ammo bought by Police Department individually with
case. Purchased at city price. Not rounds normally used. $4,804.00.
o Check made out to Sutton Sutton rather than Hollie Sutton. Endorsed Hollie Golff
and then Hollie Sutton. $526 based on memo from Det. Wallace.
o Police Donation Fund
= Police paid for two parties
e We don’t know if the funds were allowed.
e Cost was $918 and $895
o City overpaid $2,099 to Cruiz uniform and equipment
»  We would double pay invoices without a statement
= Officers would return things.
e Credit would exists whereby an officer could go back and purchase
something else.
o We had $8,600,000.00 in trust balance not accounted for that had been deposited.




Darren Warren questioned Harper and Arthur on several of these Notes from David Williams, as well as a Report of Substantiated Allegations provided by the Benton County Sherriff’s Department:
· The amount paid to the officers appears to exceed the actual hours worked - Chief Harper said this is the first that he is hearing of this.
· Gift Cards purchased with a City Card - Chief Harper said he is unaware of any Gift Card purchase.
· Guns taken out of State on a Hog Hunt – Chief Harper said the gun was his personal weapon, with a City scope attached.
· Weapons traded-in without Mayor’s Approval – Chief Harper said this is a Trade-In Program offered by Cruse Uniforms & Equipment, and every department around here uses it.
· Officers Selling Weapons to Pawn Shops and Cabela’s – Chief Harper said it is incorrect and has never been done with a City weapon. He said the established practice is for Trade-In’s to be done at Cruse Uniform. Jeremiah Nicholson said there would be a State-held record for any weapon sold to a pawn shop. Alex Wallace said he did a Nation-wide search for this time period for all of our officers and found nothing. Harper said he would like to see any record Mr. Williams has regarding this.
· Use of City Property and City Supplies to fix electronics on a personally owned boat- Chief Harper said he was living in an apartment and used the parking lot, but no City Supplies, to put speakers in a boat.
Darren Warren said that he was not making any accusations; he was reading direct quotes from the notes of David Williams, provided to him by the City Attorney.

Chief Harper said he wanted to go on record, stating that the information given to David Williams was incorrect.
Mayor Edwards opened the floor for any of the Police Officers or others that wanted to speak.
Jeremiah Nicholson-  Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur, saying it will bring back structure and morale. He applauded Lt. Keck for his work throughout this process. He was also in support of policy changes. 
Thomas Lee-  Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. He said this is a learning situation for the whole city. He spoke of the growth of the PD under Harper and Arthur.
Alex Wallace-  Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. He spoke of the growth and progression of the PD under Harper and Arthur. Was disappointed with the two disgruntled officers.
Kenneth Lawvey-  Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. Thanked them for believing in him. Was disappointed in the two disgruntled officers. Was appreciative of the training he receives.
Rick Hudson- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. Pointed out the growth of the city. Showed appreciation of current department heads within the city. Acknowledged room for improvement in bookkeeping and accountability.
Blake Almond- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. Said things have been difficult. Acknowledged that Harper and Arthur could have left, but stuck it out.
Samuel Sanchez- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. Was thankful for the progression and the training at the PD under Harper and Arthur.
Tippin Wilson- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. He recognized the helpful efforts of Lt. Keck. 
Miguel Medina-Bravo- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. He recognized Lt. Keck for being a leader. He expressed disappointment in negative media toward the Centerton PD. He acknowledged the growth potential of the city. 
Cathy Culpepper- Asked for accountability from Leadership, said the PD took the brunt of this situation, and spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur.

Clint Scrivner- Felt the officers were failed by the Mayor and City Council.

Elizabeth Edwards- Spoke in favor of the Mayor and questioned City Council Member involvement with daily City Business.
Anthony Keck- Agreed with Mrs. Edwards’s statement, said he appreciates the Mayor’s supposed and acknowledged that they also disagree sometimes. He said Mayor Edwards is not the scapegoat and the reason why all of this happened. He said the things that did happen need to be a learning experience. He said that Chief Harper and Captain Arthur have stood up tonight and explained why they were doing what they were doing. He said the biggest thing that has probably gotten them in trouble is trying to save tax-payers dollars. Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur.
Sherrie Peoples- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur, pointing out the growth and progression of the PD under their leadership.
Diana Allen- Spoke in favor of bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. She questioned City record keeping and the Mayor saying he destroyed a document that he hadn’t. She also stated that she heard him say he was not good at the Personnel part of the job, and counselled with attorneys on it. She said she hoped the Mayor was not getting bad advice from attorneys, or was getting good advice that he chose to ignore. She said she felt the claims by officers should have been dealt with, without waiting for someone else coming back to work. Mayor Edwards said that he did say at the beginning of this meeting that these officers did agree to wait until things were resolved. He said we kept thinking it would be resolved in a timely manner, but it just drug on and on. He pointed out that we did approve the HR position earlier in this meeting, to address these things in the future.
Aaron Shearer- Spoke highly of Captain Arthur and Lt. Keck. Said he had not met Chief Harper. Said he did not care about all of the politics surrounding this, and that his business very safe under the umbrella of the Centerton PD.
Todd Wright- City Clerk Todd Wright stated that he has had a great relationship with both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur, and has had no bad experiences with either of the two. He stated that he would like play “Devil’s Advocate” for just a moment. He stated that prior to the October Council Meeting, several of the officers, more than just 2, of the Centerton PD decided to go outside of the City and make complaints, as well as to the media, kind of starting this situation. He said at the October Council Meeting, several of the officers kind of picked sides, and had some negative things to say about Chief Harper and Captain Arthur. He said that showed to him that there was already a rift there. He mentioned that several of those officers that spoke out in the October meting, have spoken in favor this evening. He asked the Chief and Captain if they would be able to “bridge that gap”, if they were brought back to work by the Mayor and City Council. Officer Lee said the officers are all prepared to do their jobs whether they agree with each other or not. He said there have been some false accusations and emotions ran high. Wright said he only asks this question to protect the leadership of the Police Department and make sure everyone is banded together. Chief Harper said the officers involved have come to him personally and apologized for listening to the “bad apples”. He said the relationships have been mended. Wright recognized the efforts of Lt. Keck over the last 11 months, as well as the officers for holding it together. Chief Harper said he and Captain Arthur have been in contact with each other, while working on some projects on his house together.

Brian Rabal- City Attorney Rabal asked Chief Harper if he denied the accusation about the Gun Safe being at his house. Harper said that the safe was delivered to the garage of the PD, and has never left the PD. He said even his personal gun safe was brought to the PD, because he didn’t have room for it. Rabal said he had a statement from Captain Arthur stating that Harper told him that the City bought the safe, Chief Harper never paid the City back, and that the safe had been at Harper’s house for over a year, stored as personal property. Arthur said he moved the safe with the personal property in it, and whenever they talked about it, the check had not been cashed by the City. Rabal said he has a statement that Captain Arthur filed with the Arkansas Supreme Court Committee of Professional Conduct that talk about illegal short-barreled rifles, and things he can talk about a little bit, as well as accusing Chief Harper of not paying for the safe and keeping it at home. Arthur said the statement he made at that time was true, to his knowledge. Rabal asked Captain Arthur about going to the Benton County Sherriff’s Office, in reference to illegal short-barreled rifles, Chief Harper’s tires on the truck and not completing day-to-day duties. Captain Arthur said he was contacted by the Benton County Sherriff’s Office, and went in for an interview, where he was asked about the short-barreled rifles, and he told them we had not filed for (inaudible). Rabal asked Arthur if he had been contacted by Benton County. He said Yes. Rabal said the complaint from Captain Arthur said He had contacted Benton County, and asked which was true. Captain Arthur said the statement in the complaint was true, that He had contacted Benton County, they had not contacted him. Rabal said the statement to Benton County said “the reason I am doing this is because no disciple had taken place when reported previously…” Rabal asked Arthur to explain to the Council what was going on with these rifles. Arthur said that they were purchased and assembled and he and Chief Harper had a conversation where Harper said they did not need to file the tax stamps on them. Arthur stated that he contacted ATF and filed for them. Rabal asked if this was in violation of Federal Law at $10,000.00 per occurrence, as told to him by Arthur. Chief Harper said No. Arthur asked if Rabal is alleging Criminal Offenses...(inaudible) he hasn’t been brought in for questioning. Rabal said he is not alleging anything, he is just asking about his statement. Arthur said he assumes it is from an open complaint. Rabal said it is from the complaint that Arthur filed with the Office of Professional Conduct. Arthur asked if it was concluded. Rabal said he didn’t know. Arthur said he knows for a fact it isn’t concluded. Captain Arthur asked Rabal if he was in violation by asking about an open complaint. Rabal said he was asking about Arthur’s statements. Arthur stated that he didn’t know what else he could say. Darren Warren stated that the short-barreled rifles were included in Mr. Williams’s notes. Mayor Edwards said the rifles were immediately taken out of service by Chief Harper when contacted by the Sherriff’s Department. Edwards said he did reach out to Captain Arthur and the tax stamps were filed for and received. Chief Harper said the rifles received and built. He said that it had to be on letterhead that they were Tax-Exempt. He said that was incorrect. Harper said he acknowledged that when he met with the Sherriff’s Department about that issue. He said the research was already being done. Rabal stated that it appears to be an oversight, but could have potentially been a big oversight.
Ginger Harper- Defended the actions of her husband (Chief Harper). She said all of this came up while Chief Harper was on FML Leave for his daughter’s broken back. She said he is loyal, has good character and would never deliberately do anything wrong. She said there has been a mingling of City and Personal Property for a long time. Brian Rabal said that is a policy that needs to change.
Ricky Doyle- Stated that he had concerns about just hiring an HR Coordinator and about the amount of pay. He felt the City needed an HR Department, but understood there were Budget limitations. He felt the City at least needs an HR Director that pays $75.000-$80,000/ year. He asked if the position would be posted on more than just the Centerton website. Financial Director said that it would be posted starting there, before going to outside hiring sites. City Clerk Todd Wright explained to Mr. Doyle that we will always look at what a position pays in local communities our size, to establish a salary range. Wright said he was not discounting Mr. Doyle’s point of having an HR Director when Budget allows for that position. Doyle asked who the Coordinator would report to. Grant said they would report to her at this time. 
Cody Harper- Chief Harper said this year will be his 14th year in Centerton. He said this is the only Police Agency he has worked for, since he graduated from the University of Arkansas. He said the items that he has been accused of were not things he thought were wrong and will never happed again. He said the only way he can prove that is to be given a chance to come back to the Police Department. He said the team of officers they built is still there. He said he was given the choice of being placed on Administrative Leave or to resign, with no Criminal Investigation and no Decertification. He said he knew he didn’t do anything wrong. He said anything that he said he did not do, in tonight’s meeting, is 100% true, and doesn’t know why those things were said.
Kris Arthur- Chose not to speak.
City Council Comments-

Keith Higginbotham- Gave a summation of his history with the Centerton City Council and Police Department. He recommended bringing back both Chief Harper and Captain Arthur immediately, with a Probationary Period. He also asked that we continue to work together on needed Guideline and Policy changes throughout the City. 
Robin Reed- Agreed with the recommendation of Keith Higginbotham. She said this has been a learning situation for the entire City.

Josie Reed- Agreed with the recommendation of Keith Higginbotham. She believed this situation was unfortunate, and cost the City financially, and affected many individuals.

Darren Warren- Stated that although there were no Criminal Findings, he would think the top two individuals in the Department, as the Chief and the Captain, should be very familiar with all of the Policies, Procedures, Ordinances, and should be following those. He said when he heard those Policies and Procedures are not followed by the two top individuals in the Department, which sets a tone for some of the other Department Members. Warren said he felt that Chief Harper and Captain Arthur should not be brought back, stating that if these items had not been brought to light by “Whistle-Blowers”, they would have continued over and over again.
Misty Elam- Stated that she still stands where she stood 11 months ago, that Chief Harper and Captain Arthur should not be brought back. She said it is nothing personal. She stated that Policies are a big issue.    
Mayor Bill Edwards- Thanked everyone who came out tonight. He said things were going good 11 months ago, but we had a setback. He said it sounds tonight like the differences have been worked out between our folks. He said he is pleased that we approved an HR Coordinator Position tonight, and agreed that there needs to be some Policy changes, pointing out our rapid growth. He took responsibility for some of the items, such as STEP and some things he may have not said in meetings, but he is learning through all of this, as well. 
Mayor Edwards reinstated both Chief Cody Harper and Captain Kris Arthur, to be able to start back to work tomorrow. He said we will document this event and there will be a Probationary Period.    
Adjourn-
Keith Higginbotham made a motion to adjourn at 9:38 p.m. with a 2nd from Misty Elam. All council members voted in favor and the motion carried.

_____________________________

Bill Edwards, Mayor

_____________________________

Todd Wright, City Clerk
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